NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

17 APRIL 2002

NMSVH EARLY CHILDHOOD PROGRAM 

ALBUQUERQUE, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:40 a.m., Wednesday, April 17, 2002

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:40 a.m., Wednesday, April 17, 2002.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Jim Salas, Reta Jones, Katherine Ingold, and Brian Quintana.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Retha Coburn, Business and Finance Manager, Linda Lyle, Preschool Principal, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.   John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
Brian Quintana led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
NMSVH Early Childhood Programs staff present were:  Maya Alarid-Pease, Imelda Gonzales, Elvita Dooley, Jackie Quintana, Lena Pershan, Maureen Skrek, Sandra Dodd, Sue Hahn, Dana Irving, Cathie Lucero, Julie Pino, Carolyn Rainwater, Una Vicenti, Rae Salas-Baker, Cecelia Quintana, Cindy Faris, Sherry Montero, and Lin Coachman.

President Stryker, the NMSVH Board of Regents, and Superintendent Jennings presented a Golden Bear plaque to the NMSVH ECP staff in recognition of their dedication and hard work.  The plaque read as follows:

The family, students, and administrators of the New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped hereby present the Golden Bear Award to the New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped Early Childhood Program.  In grateful recognition of the support and perseverance of the entire staff of the Early Childhood Program.  The professionalism continuously exhibited by this group of educators is reflected in a tremendous increase of our quality services to blind and visually impaired children of New Mexico.  We sincerely thank you for your self-sacrificing efforts.  Dated:  April 17, 2002
Superintendent Jennings expressed her appreciation to the NMSVH ECP staff and stated that she is grateful to have such dedicated people working for NMSVH.  All attendees applauded the ECP staff.  President Stryker asked that each member of the ECP staff in attendance introduce themselves to the NMSVH Board of Regents.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Katherine Ingold – Stated that she is delighted to be in attendance.  It is always wonderful to visit the Early Childhood Program (ECP) site.  Welcomed the newest member of the NMSVH Board of Regents, Brian Quintana.  She stated that she was reflecting on her goals since her appointment to the Board of Regents.  She stated that a great many of the goals have been accomplished and that she still has some goals that need to be completed before the end of her term as a Regent.  One goal in particular that she wishes to see accomplished is the identification of a permanent solution to the space needs of the ECP.  

Brian Quintana – Greeted everyone in attendance at this meeting.  Stated that he hopes the NMSVH Board of Regents can accomplish some great things during his term.  He stated that he looks forward to working with everyone at NMSVH. 

Jim Salas - Wished everyone a good morning.  Welcomed Brian Quintana to the NMSVH Board of Regents.  Thanked President Stryker and Superintendent Jennings for their presentations to the National Federation of the Blind State Convention.  He stated that he had an opportunity during the NFB State Convention to visit with Superintendent Jennings and discuss a variety of topics.  Stated that he is glad to be at the NMSVH ECP site.

Reta Jones – Offered her apologies for missing the past couple of Board meetings.  Other obligations kept her from attending the scheduled meetings.  Tax season is now over so the workload and obligations should lessen and allow her to attend future meetings.  She welcomed Brian Quintana to the NMSVH Board of Regents and stated that it is a pleasure to have him on the Board.  She expressed her sadness at missing the departure of Joe Salazar from the Board of Regents.  She regrets not having had the chance to personally thank Joe Salazar for his dedication and hard work while serving on the Board of Regents.  Stated that Ruth Kelly from the Governor’s Office called her to speak with her about the recent Board of Regent nominations.  During that conversation Ruth Kelly talked about how well the school is being received at a statewide level.  Ruth Kelly also stated that the Governor’s Office is very proud of the work that the school has done to make a difference in the last two or three years.  Reta Jones stated that it is not just the Board that has brought about these changes.  It is the hard work of the NMSVH staff.  She stated that it is refreshing to hear positive things come from the State Capital.  Reta Jones thanked everyone for their hard work and the positive effect that they have had on the school’s reputation.  

President Stryker – Welcomed Brian Quintana to the NMSVH Board of Regents.  She stated that she is excited about him being on the Board.  She stated that she was very pleased to have attended the NFB State Convention in Albuquerque with Superintendent Jennings and Jim Salas.  NMSVH was very well received during the conference.  There was a great deal of enthusiasm and happiness regarding the things that NMSVH is presently doing.  The attendees were very happy about the Personnel Preparation Program that NMSVH recently implemented, and the Orientation and Mobility and Braille Protocol policies that were recently adopted.  She stated that she heard a great deal of positive comments regarding the school and the Superintendent during the NFB State Convention.  She stated that she is excited to be at this meeting, and very excited to be at the NMSVH ECP site.  

V. Input

A. Public Input.

No one was present for public input.

B. Parent Input.  

No one was present for parent input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda?  There were no revision to, or questions regarding the Board agenda.  


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of March 01, 2002.  

President Stryker asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes?  There were no corrections needed to the presented minutes.

C. Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her written report she would like to express her appreciation to President Stryker.  When NMSVH recently appeared before the Professional Standards Committee on April 4, 2002, President Stryker was in attendance.  Her support at this meeting was greatly appreciated.  She stated that it was a pleasure to speak at the NFB State Convention.  She stated that Retha Coburn and herself recently had the opportunity to speak to members of the Alamogordo community during the Leadership Alamogordo event, sponsored by the Alamogordo Chamber of Commerce.  The focus of this Leadership Alamogordo event was education.  Seventeen visitors from throughout the community toured the campus and were provided with an overview of what NMSVH is doing on the main campus, as well as throughout the State of New Mexico to ensure that students with visual impairments are receiving a quality education.  Katherine Ingold stated that she appreciates how the Superintendent is not only making herself visible locally, but is also increasing awareness on a statewide level.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Donna Patty, one of our main campus teachers, recently applied for a grant through the Ellison Excellence Award for 2002.  Through the efforts of Donna Patty, NMSVH took first place and will receive a $5,000.00 grant.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels it is important that the Board is aware of the work that is being done by the staff of NMSVH to assist with the overall budget.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this is the second grant that Donna Patty has successfully applied for.  President Stryker stated that she is very excited about the positive news that is reflected in the Superintendent’s Report.  Reta Jones stated that looking at alternative funding sources, and reaching out to the community is a change of mindset for NMSVH.  She stated that the change of mindset that is being exhibited by the staff, and the diligent work that is being conducted by the staff to secure alternative funding sources, is securing the future of NMSVH.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented, the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 01, 2002 as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report?  There were no questions or comments.  

B. Monthly Investment Report – February 2002.

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Report?  Retha Coburn stated that the market once again faltered slightly.  She stated that the latest information from the State Investment Council, which was received after the February Investment Report was completed, indicates that the market is back up for the month of March 2002.  It appears that the market is beginning too correct itself and hopefully we will see some stabilization in the next few months.    

C. 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report – February 2002 & March 2002

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Reports for February and March 2002?    Retha Coburn apologized for the late submission of the March 2002 report.  She could not complete the report until she received current information from the State Investment Council.    Retha Coburn stated that we are at 75% of our fiscal year, but we are at 66% of our expenditures for the fiscal year.  We are working very diligently to keep each line item under budget.  A new column has been added to this report.  The new column reflects any line item adjustments that have been made during the reporting period.  Retha Coburn stated that the reports that are presented to the Board at this meeting, and during past meetings, are very lengthy and very detailed.  While the reports are kept current continuously, there is a great deal of work that is necessary to prepare them for inclusion in the Board packets, both in print version and Braille version.  Retha Coburn asked the Board if they would consider allowing administration to reduce the frequency of submission, of the full line item report, to once a quarter.  Retha Coburn recommended that interim reports be prepared that would report only the accumulation pages of the full report.  With the Board’s 6-week meeting schedule this would result in the Board receiving a full line item report every-other meeting.  Reta Jones stated that she understand that, if approved, the Board would receive a report that would include each department, their overall budget by cost center, and their overall unrestricted budget cumulative, with a balance, every other meeting, with a full line item report during the other meetings, or every other month.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if the Board feels that the reports that have been presented are useful information administration is certainly able to continue to provide the detailed line item reports every meeting.  Reta Jones stated that she does not want to advocate the Board’s responsibility for reviewing the financials on a regular basis.  However, a quarterly detailed review is a workable compromise.  President Stryker stated that every effort needs to be made to ensure that the Board receives the quarterly detailed line item report early enough to allow a thorough review by all Board members, and sufficient time on the agenda to allow detailed discussion if it is necessary.  President Stryker stated that she supports the request of Retha Coburn with the stipulation that at any time a member of the Board of Regents may request a detailed line item report.  The Board of Regents approved the recommendation to provide the Board of Regents a detailed line item report once a quarter with condensed reports to be provided during all other meetings.  President Stryker asked if there were any other questions or discussion regarding the 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Reports?  Reta Jones asked Retha Coburn if she has a projected budget savings for this fiscal year?  Retha Coburn stated that she estimates a savings of at least $200,000.00 from the original fiscal year budget.    

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report as presented, Monthly Investment Report – February 2002 as presented, and the 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report for February & March 2002 as presented.   (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.  9:04 a.m. to 10:30 a.m., April 17, 2002

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:04 a.m., Wednesday, April 17, 2002, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Superintendent’s Contract.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.      Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:30 a.m., Wednesday, April 17, 2002 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Superintendent’s Contract.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to not renew employment contracts for Jesusita Williamson, Janice Baker, Mary Lou Herrera, Mary Anne Dean, Rosemary Najera, and Aaron McGavran.  The Board also moved to hire Tracy Mosbarger as Outreach Itinerant Teacher.  The Board also moved to terminate the present employment contract of Superintendent Dianna Jennings and award her a new employment contract for the period July 01, 2002 through June 30, 2005.  The new contract will include a 10% increase in salary.  (carried unanimously)

IX. Major Focus – ECP Joint Powers Agreements.

Linda Lyle briefed the Board of Regents on the Joint Powers Agreements that are currently in place between the NMSVH Early Childhood Program and support agencies and public schools in the State of New Mexico.  These collaborative agreements have been very beneficial to the ECP and ultimately benefit the students served.  These collaborations include the NM Department of Education, NM Department of Health, Albuquerque Public Schools, and Navajo Nation.  Linda Lyle stated that she feels NMSVH is making a difference throughout the State of New Mexico. 

X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Proposed NMSVH Policy 266, Reduction in Force.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSVH Policy 266, Reduction in Force for Board approval.  This policy was developed utilizing input from legal counsel.  Legal counsel stated that the Board should be on solid ground if it wishes to implement a RIF policy that gives substantial preference to employees with good performance records.  Specifically, in New Mexico Board of Education v. Abeyta, 107 N.M. 1,751 P.2d 685 (1988), the New Mexico Supreme Court upheld a RIF policy which accorded a maximum weight of 75% to performance, 10% to education, and 15% to service criteria.  The policy that is presented to the Board has been developed utilizing the same weights.  After the policy was developed it was forwarded to legal counsel for review and legal counsel stated that the policy “looks good”.  Jim Salas stated that he has made the recommendation to the Superintendent to develop some particular scales in the weighting criteria.  These scales do not necessarily have to be contained in the policy, but could be developed as an administrative guideline.  He stated that he feels it is important that staff be fully aware of the criteria being used when evaluating them during a RIF process.  What criteria are being used to determine retention?  A detailed breakdown of the evaluation process will allow greater discretion.  If questioned regarding the evaluation process the scales will provide a tool that justifies the process.  At some point an employee may come back and question the score that they received as opposed to the score that a comparable position received.  A detailed points breakdown will allow administration to adequately address this type of question.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she fully supports the recommendation of Jim Salas.  She stated that she feels that this type of documentation will be critical if someone does challenge the process.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that the overall weighting that is contained in this proposed policy is good.  The heavier percentage is being placed on performance.  He stated that he would prefer to have the good performer retained as an NMSVH employee, and the weighting that is cited in this policy will allow that to happen.  Superintendent Jennings asked that the Board approve this policy as presented.  Administration will then develop guidelines that will scale the criteria areas and will use these scales as an administrative tool.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that the policy, as presented, provides a lot of information that is important to employees in determining the performance expectations of NMSVH during a RIF evaluation process.  She stated that she feels the policy is comprehensive.  

B. Revision to NMSVH Policy 405, Vacation Leave.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 405, Vacation Leave, that implements required vacation for critical control positions.  A recent audit report recommended that internal controls require any employee in a critical control position take at least one week of consecutive vacation leave.  Another staff member must perform all functions and duties performed by the vacationing critical control position employee during the specified leave.  The revision to this policy also identifies the critical control positions within NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings stated that another issue that came up concerned twelve-month employees who work on a contract are entitled to 14.67 hours per month worked of vacation leave.  Jim Salas had mentioned that instead of awarding 14.67 hours per month worked we “ramp up” to 14.67 hours per month.  As an example, an employee who has been with the school for one year may only receive 8.0 hours per month worked, while an employee who has been here a number of years would work up to the maximum of 14.67 hours per month worked.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she spoke with legal counsel regarding this approach.  Mr. Tony Ortiz, contract legal counsel, stated that he is not aware of any school district in the state of New Mexico using that method for awarding vacation leave.  That is not to say that the Board cannot consider that type of accrual formula.  Legal counsel stated that it could be done if it was the desire of the Board.  There was no additional discussion regarding “ramping up” of vacation leave benefits.

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Reta Jones, the Board moved to approve proposed NMSVH Policy 266, Reduction in Force, and the revision to NMSVH Policy 405, Vacation Leave as presented.   (carried unanimously)

XI. Other Items

A. Student Medical Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the Professional Services Contract for Pediatric Medical Services to Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC for pediatric medical services for school year 2002-2003 at the contract price of $1,000.00 per month for August through May, and $500.00 per month for summer camps (June & July).  Retha Coburn explained that a good faith review was conducted to ensure that Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC was the sole source provider for NMSVH.  Thirteen Requests for Interest were mailed to pediatric services in Las Cruces, New Mexico.  No responses were received by the deadline of April 2, 2002.  Given that no responses were received administration has determined that Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC is a sole source provider.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to award the Professional Services Contract for Pediatric Medical Services to Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC for pediatric medical services for school year 2002-2003 at the contract price of $1,000.00 per month for August through May, and $500.00 per month for summer camps (June & July). (carried unanimously)

B. 2002-2003 Operating Budget Proposal.

Retha Coburn presented the 2002-2003 Operating Budget Proposal for the Board’s approval.  She stated that in August 2001 the Board of Regents approved the 2002-2003 Operating Budget of $8.8 million.  The budget that is presented to the Board today takes the $8.8 million that was approved in August 2001 and adjusts it to reflect programming needs and service changes.  This budget also includes an additional operating expense for the Personnel Preparation Program, with an additional expense for advertising.  Retha Coburn verbally reviewed the information contained in Exhibit 2 of the presented proposed budget.  She pointed out that the ending balances on this exhibit reflect the fact that NMSVH has brought the deficit down from $2.3 million to $555,000.00.  A great deal of this decrease is due to the anticipated revenues from our Permanent Fund next year.  It is figured on a five-year average and will result in an increase in revenues next year.  Discussion was held on various areas of the presented budget proposal.  President Stryker complimented Retha Coburn on the quality of the 2002-2003 Operating Budget Proposal.  Retha Coburn stated that the quality of the product is the result of hard work by the entire team that is involved in putting together the budget.  She stated that every budget that they work on is a challenge and a learning experience.  She stated that it is her hope that the Board will have confidence in the budget proposals that are made in years to come.  The Board stated that they currently have great confidence in the work that is done by the Finance Department.  Reta Jones stated that NMSVH has come a long way with our budgets and appreciates the work that is being done.  Reta Jones stated that for next year she would like to see a narrative attached to the budget proposal.  This would be especially beneficial to those who do not work with financials on a constant basis.  The narrative could address what changes have occurred, what changes are anticipated, what is being done to facilitate changes, etc.  This would also help to increase the understanding of the individual budgets, the new programs that are being developed, and what programs are being supported by what budget areas.  President Stryker stated that a narrative would also be beneficial to the staff that review the budget.  It would give them a clearer picture on where our funding goes.  
UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the 2002-2003 Operating Budget Proposal as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C. 2002 Audit Proposal.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award a multi-year Professional Services Contract to Kriegel & Company, Ltd, for Financial and Compliance Audit for the 2001-2002 fiscal year at a cost of $10,000.00 + gross receipts tax; the 2002-2003 fiscal year at a cost of $13,500.00 + gross receipts tax; and the 2003-2004 fiscal year at a cost of $10,000.00 + gross receipts tax.  While this is a multi-year contract, NMSVH retains the option to renew on an annual basis during the three-year multi-year contract term.  On April 3, 2002, thirty-two Requests for Proposals (RFP) were mailed out and also advertised for in two newspapers.  Upon proposal receipt closing, Monday, April 15, 2002, three proposals were received in response to the RFP.  A review committee conducted an internal evaluation of the submitted proposals on Monday, April 15, 2002.  All three audit firms agreed to a multi-year contract.  Based on cost analysis, criteria evaluation, and past experiences, the review committee recommends the contract be awarded to Kriegel & Company, Ltd.  Katherine Ingold stated that she did a thorough review of the RFP, the proposals received, and the recommendation and does not have any issue with the evaluation or recommendation.  President Stryker asked if we were happy with the work performed during last year’s audit?  Reta Jones stated that it was satisfactory.  She stated that, as a Board, it is important that we are involved in the audit process.  The auditor needs to ensure that an entrance conference and an exit conference are held with the Board of Regents, prior to the issuance of the audit report to the State Auditor.  It is also important to ensure that the auditor has direct contact with the Board President to discuss any issues that arise as a result of the audit process.  Retha Coburn stated that the three firms that submitted proposals included the appropriate fees for the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) 34 & 35 that is to be implemented in fiscal year 2003-2004.  However they included their fees in the 2003 fiscal year instead of the 2004 fiscal year.  Kriegel & Company, Ltd. has provided a correction to their fee agreements.  The totals are the same, but the fees for the GASB implementation are reflected in the 2004 fees instead of the 2003.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to award the Professional Services Contract for Financial and Compliance Audit Services to Kriegel & Company, Ltd. for the current year with a two-year renewal option.  (carried unanimously)

D. Proposed 2002-2003 Board Meeting Schedule.

The Board of Regents reviewed the proposed 2002-2003 Board of Regents meeting dates and agreed upon the following dates:  July 2, 2002, August 2, 2002, September 13, 2002, October 25, 2002, December 13, 2002, January 24, 2003, February 28, 2003, April 16, 2003, and May 22, 23, 2003.  These are proposed meeting dates for 2002-2003 and may be changed to accommodate scheduling conflicts, or additional needs.

E. Personnel Preparation Program Update.

Superintendent Jennings provided a written update that addressed advertisement of the Personnel Preparation Program statewide, distribution of flyers to NM Special Education Directors, NM School Superintendents, NM-AER attendees and other interested parties, notification of certified NMSVH instructors of the requirement that they participate in the Personnel Preparation Program if they are not already VI certified, and the level of interest in the program to this date.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is important that NMSVH lead by example.  That is why the decision was made to require all certified NMSVH instructors, not TVI certified, to participate in the program.  This requirement will also be made part of their contract for the upcoming school year.  Any staff that has been employed by the school, in a teaching role, for 10 years or more, will not be required to participate.  We have one certified teacher who is very close to retirement.  To require this staff member to participate in the program would be a waste of the program funding, as the staff member would not be employed by NMSVH after program completion.  Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH staff that participate in the program would also have to obligate to work in the TVI field, in the State of New Mexico for 5-years following certification.  Legal counsel has stated that it is not unusual for employers to require additional job training at the expense of the employee to either get a job, or to retain a job.  Legal counsel is comfortable with our decision to require certified NMSVH instructors to participate in the Personnel Preparation Program at the school’s expense, and comfortable with NMSVH requiring the 5-year obligation from it’s staff who participate in the program.  If NMSVH staff do not want to commit to the 5-years, we can still make TVI certification a requirement for employment and the staff member will be financially responsible for obtaining the certification within the required time.  Katherine Ingold pointed out that the letter of intent that is contained in the Board packet needs to be revised to protect the interests of the Personnel Preparation Program.  The second paragraph of the required letter of intent states “…..NMSVH requires that I complete the training then work for a New Mexico public school for a period of at least five full years.”  This sentence needs to be changed so that it is clear that the participant must work for a New Mexico public school, in the TVI field, for a period of at least five full years.  President Stryker complimented Superintendent Jennings and Dr. Kenalea Johnson on their presentation of the Personnel  Preparation Program to the Professional Standards Committee in Las Cruces.

F. Outsourcing Update – Payroll Timekeeping.

Retha Coburn stated that as a result of the outsourcing research, and due to the Board’s recommendation, administration is continuing to pursue the electronic timekeeping for the payroll function.  Retha Coburn reported that she has met with Superintendent Jennings and the Human Resources Office to ensure that all requirements for payroll data compilation were identified so that software specifications could be established.  We not only feel that payroll timekeeping efficiency is a goal, but that accountability and security measures are also important.  The Finance Department has been provided with software demonstrations from five different companies.  All of the products are very comparable; with each having it’s own special qualities.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that administration is very close to knowing exactly what is needed.  A committee has been formed to address this issue and has quickly become very knowledgeable in the area of electronic payroll timekeeping.  Retha Coburn stated that a request for proposals is being prepared and a recommendation will be presented to the Board of Regents at the May 2002 meeting.  Jim Salas stated that he believes that some of the electronic payroll timekeeping software has a component that allows access through the Internet.  He encouraged the committee, during it’s assessment of the software packages, to ensure that all components of the software are compatible with Jaws® and/or Window Eyes® to make sure that it is accessible to and useable by the visually impaired.

G. Direct Deposit Update.

Retha Coburn informed the Board that all payroll direct deposits are now being processed through Wells Fargo Bank’s Internet ACH service.  NPC, our previous provider located in Florida, has been notified that NMSVH will no longer require their services.  This change has resulted in increased efficiency of service and a yearly savings of $1,518.70.  

H. Capital Outlay Projects.

Retha Coburn informed the Board that NMSVH has been awarded funding from a supplemental severance tax bond infrastructure allocation in the amount of $130,867.00.  These funds are available through CHE and need to be used as quickly as possible.  The funds may be used for facility maintenance or renovation as approved by the Board of Regents.  Retha Coburn stated that the NMSVH Facilities Committee has researched and reviewed needs and concerns on the main campus.  The committee has met with Superintendent Jennings as well as the contract architect, Rem Alley of Alley & Associates and has established a list of prioritized projects.  This list of prioritized projects is provided as part of the Board packet.  The list contains five projects.  Retha Coburn stated that the Facilities Committee is aware that the $130,867.00 will not cover all five projects.  The intent of addressing all five projects is simply to increase awareness of projects that are needed.  Any items on this list that cannot be taken care of with this funding will need to be addressed next fiscal year with some of our Capital Outlay funds.  Retha Coburn stated that the Facilities Committee feels that the priority projects are the gym roof repair/replacement, and the pool floor decking repair/replacement.  Any funds left over after completion of these two projects can be used to address the remaining needs.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that the allocation of this funding is a direct result of the increased communication between NMSVH and CHE.  These funds were not requested by NMSVH but were a result of CHE knowing our needs.  President Stryker discussed alternative methods of roof repair/replacement.  She stated that clay tile, such as presently exist on the buildings, is the most expensive roofing to repair/replace.  She asked that alternative methods be explored when putting together bids for roof repair/replacement.  She also stated that she is aware that the historical status of some of our buildings may be an issue when exploring alternative methods.  President Stryker stated that she would like to review any roof repair/replacement bids that we receive.  Retha Coburn stated that they would begin requesting bids immediately and put together a recommendation for presentation to the Board of Regents.  However, it is important that this funding be spent as quickly as possible and asked the Board of Regents to consider holding a special meeting to review the project recommendation.  Reta Jones asked if the funds had to be obligated, or spent before June 30, 2002?  Retha Coburn stated that the funds must be obligated before June 30, 2002.  However, CHE is asking that the funds be spent as quickly as possible.  They do not want to go into a legislative session with unspent funding.  CHE has asked that all projects being funded by this money be completed by August 2002.  President Stryker thanked Retha Coburn for the excellent work that she has been doing with CHE.  President Stryker encouraged administration to extend an invitation to CHE to hold one of their meetings on our main campus.

I. Itinerant Teaching Services.

Superintendent Jennings informed the Board of Regents, that as a result of meetings with Mr. Sam Howarth, Director of Special Education, State of New Mexico Department of Education, the Department of Education has agreed to provide $200,000.00 in financial assistance to NMSVH for itinerant teaching services provided to public schools throughout the State of New Mexico during the 2002-2003 school year.  The State Department of Education will be notifying all public schools that itinerant teaching services costs for the 2003-2004 school year will be the responsibility of each school district.  For the 2003-2004 school year, the Superintendent proposed that NMSVH bill each school district for itinerant teaching services provided by NMSVH.  She recommended that billing be accomplished quarterly at the rate of $60.00 per hour for direct services, and quarterly at the rate of $60.00 per hour for indirect services.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the hourly rates recommended are a result of research that was conducted by Dr. Kenalea Johnson on what other states were billing for services.  The hourly fee encompasses travel time, report writing time, and all aspects of service.  Superintendent Jennings provided a description of some of the types of indirect services that would be provided by the itinerant teachers.  Reta Jones recommended that billing be accomplished monthly versus quarterly.  There may be some instances where monthly billing may not be necessary, and accommodations can be made for those instances.  But as a matter of policy she feels it is important to establish that billing will be on a monthly basis.  Monthly billings are much easier to establish as a process and are much easier to collect.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the itinerant teacher fee proposal of $60.00 per hour for direct and indirect services provided by NMSVH during the 2003-2004 school year, to be billed monthly unless volume indicates that less frequent billing would be appropriate.  (carried unanimously)

J. Parent Advisory Council.

Superintendent Jennings nominated Ms. Alicia Gonzales to serve on the NMSVH Parent Advisory Council as a parent of a blind child attending public school.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to accept the nomination of Ms. Alicia Gonzales to the Parent Advisory Council.  (carried unanimously)

XII. Information to the Board.

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the items contained under Information to the Board.  There were no questions or comments.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:45 a.m., Wednesday, April 17, 2002

APPROVED 23 MAY 2002


APPROVED 23 MAY 2002

​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Donna Stryker, President
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